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The Association would like to thank the Executive Committee of the

Pan American Health Organization for the opportunity to present its views

and to bring to the attention of the Committee certain concerns relating

to the situation of staff within the Organization.

This year is a notable one in the history of the World Health

Organization and PAH0, for it signifies and celebrates 40 years of

international collaboration in the field of health. Not only has this

achievement involved global collaboration between countries with

divergent political views, different administrative systems, economic

conditions and widely varying resources, but it has signified the

coordinated participation of a health agency within an international

organization designed to provide assistance to countries of the world

through a diverse system of technical agencies. This anniversary is also

significant for PAH0 since it reflects 40 years of interinstitutional

collaboration in the long history of this Organization established to

attend to the health needs of the countries of the Americas. Neverthe-

less, we believe that this celebration should also be considered as a

time to reflect on the factors concerning the basis of the WH0-PAH0

relationship; the current situation involving the recruitment, staffing,

remuneration and benefit patterns for staff in such international health

activities; and the need to study and plan for the future of such

agencies in terms of modern concepts and the need to maintain the highest

technical capability in international assistance in health.

The last year has been overshadowed for many members of the staff

of PAH0 by the continuing impact of the financial crisis affecting the

United Nations System, the various agencies, and to a certain extent the

implementation of programs. The situation by which it would appear that

the normal rules and regulations set up for the implementation of changes

and adjustments for the benefits and remuneration of staff within the

agencies have been modified and adjusted identifies the severe strain and

illustrates the degree to which staff remuneration and benefits are now

being subjugated to the financial interests and concerns of our

governments.
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The apparent failure of the International Civil Service Commission

mechanism to realistically address the issue of compensation under

current conditions and make adjustments, together with the fact that the

original mechanisms established for the basis of compensation for UN

staff appear to have come of age and require thorough review and renewal,

have compounded the situation. The inconsistency of application of

decisions of the UN General Assembly in terms of staff matters and the

inability to appeal certain of these decisions, illustrate a major flaw

in the current functioning of the system and the concept that staff have

a voice and participation in the development of the system as a whole.

i. Financial Crisis in the UN

We refer mainly to the situations that have been occurring over

the past few years and which seem to have accelerated with alarming

impact in 1987 and the early months of 1988. As the Committee may be

aware, the professional staff, for example, have not had a raise or

increase in base salary since 1976, when an interim 10% increase was

provided. A review of PAHO staff salaries versus comparable salaries for

the highly specialized technical and professional personnel in the

comparator services and, particularly, with the private sector s now shows

a marked decline in the purchasing power and comparability of PAHO staff
incomes.

The very fact that recent studies conducted in the United States

of America, and reported in the local media in Washington, have indicated

that there has been a decline in the purchasing power and comparability

of government salaries and an alarming negative differential created in

the United States between the high level of the government sector and the

private sector since 1979, should be sufficient to indicate the nature of

the situation. This is further compounded by the fact that in the

comparator system used in the United Nations salary scale computation,

certain factors which relate to the comparability between the UN staff

employee and the national comparator civil service would appear not to be

effectively taken into consideration. Comparability between UN employee

salaries and the UN comparator government is further distorted by large

additional sums paid to certain health professionals in the comparator

government but not in the UN System.

It is worth recalling that a few years ago, attempts were made to

obtain additional contributions from Member Governments to put the UN
Staff Pension Fund in actuarial balance in accordance with Pension Fund

Statutes. The decision of Member Governments not to make the additional

contribution required to achieve an actuarial balance resulted in the

implementation of a reduction in pension benefits to staff.

More recently, we have seen an incident in which not only have

salaries not been increased, but the results of general service salary

surveys in accordance with the established survey mechanism, which have

indicated the need for staff increases and adjustment, have not been

applied, or have only been introduced after excessive pressure by staff

representatives. In addition one must note that post adjustments have

been frozen for approximately three years.
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It is discouraging to note that at the moment the conditions

agreed to by the UN General Assembly were met to lift the post adjustment

freeze, a methodology was introduced to maintain the freeze for an

additional period of time. The negative impact of these actions has been

observed among both field and headquarters staff, affecting morale and

ability to perform.

These concerns are brought to your attention since they serve as a

background for the need for the Governing Bodies of PAHO to review the

whole matter of adequate staff remuneration and to illustrate the current

lack of confidence in the existing administrative mechanisms, as well as

the deteriorating situation in the ability to recruit and maintain

competent staff.

The staff of PAH0 are dedicated. However, a review of the staff

rosters and, particularly, the staff identified by field location,

reveals that, in several countries, the field offices of PAH0 are now
staffed by fewer permanent health professionals than in the past. At

the same time, you will note that the budget of PAH0 has grown and that,

in many areas, the commitments of PAHO for programs have increased. As
you have heard in this meeting, there are major PAHO initiatives in

certain geographical regions in which PAHO has a responsibility to

collaborate with the governments and assist them in the implementation of

the programs identified as priorities by the countries. Nevertheless, a
review of the number and composition of the staff identifies a huge

burden upon individual staff members, as well as the capability of the

Organization to complete its obligations.

The Americas presents a very particular situation within the UN

System, and the members of PAH0 staff in the field have continued to
undergo extremely difficult situations in many of the countries related

to the continuing problem of inflation and devaluation. The Association

has attempted to bring this matter to the attention of the International

Civil Service Commission (ICSC) to obtain a better and more rapid

implementation of salary adjustments to satisfy local conditions. It has
become evident over the years that the current mechanisms which exist for

making these adjustments are slow, tedious, and appear to result in a
continuing worsening situation for the staff involved. This point has

been raised on several occasions over the past year in various forums.

It is hoped that, with the collaboration of the Member Governments of

PAHO in the different forums of the UN System and the Inter-American

System, an effective mechanism can be devised so that staff purchasing

power is maintained. Likewise, consideration should be given to ensuring
that the pensions and other benefits of internationally and locally

recruited staff also maintain their level and effective purchasing power,

despite currency fluctuations.

Continued discussions have been held with the Administration on

these matters and it is welcome to note that it is concerned by the

situation in many duty stations. The willingness to consider conditions
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for internationally recruited staff which would take into greater

consideration aspects related to out-of-country expenditures is a move

that has been welcomed by the Association.

2. Health Insurance

The matter of the staff health insurance has continued to be a

major concern for staff during the past year. It has become evident that

the measures put in place following the meeting of the WHO Surveillance

Committees and staff representatives in 1985 have not been adequate to

satisfy the projected performance of this program. Of particular concern

is the continuing high rise in the costs of medical care and hospital

services, especially in the United States of America and in the

Washington Headquarters area, and the absence of alternative health
services accessible to staff.

It has become evident, however, that the mechanisms put in place

by the WHO Administration following the 1985 meeting need to be

reconsidered, and that the Governing Bodies need to be aware of the

interest of staff that measures should be sought to maintain this staff

health benefit at current levels on a universal basis for all WHO staff.

3. National Contracts

During the year, the Association has continued to monitor the

aspects of implementation of national contracts in accordance with the

rules approved by the Executive Committee and the Directing Council in

1987. The wide variety of countries and, particularly, the

interpretation and implementation of national contracts, continues to
cause concern for members of the staff.

A review of existing contracts has been made and it has become

evident that aspects of disharmony are appearing between such locally

recruited staff and existing members of the Organization, particularly

with regard to the terms and conditions of their employment, their role

in the supervision of permanent staff members, and the method in which

adjustments to their benefits and salaries have been conducted in certain

locations. A review of certain duty stations now shows that such

national contract personnel grossly outnumber PAHO regular staff

personnel in several duty stations. This matter has raised certain

concerns relative to the cost effectiveness of this approach and other

pre-existing contractual mechanisms.

Talks have been held with the Administration relative to the

establishment of a mechanism for the monitoring and future evaluation of

this procedure for 1989, as requested in the resolution of the Governing
Bodies.

4. Harmonization with WHO

The Governing Bodies and Administration of the Pan American Health

Organization have always, to the greatest degree possible, attempted to
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maintain strict harmony with the rules and regulations, as well as

operating procedures, of the World Health Organization. There is little

doubt that this integrated relationship and administrative consistency

with the World Health Organization has enabled the Organization to grow

and to participate in the effective interchange of staff, both of a

permanent and temporary nature, on a worldwide basis. The overlying

criteria for the approval of the Staff Rules, and amendments to the Staff

Rules, have been to maintain consistency with the World Health

Organization and the procedures adopted by the Governing Bodies of that

Organization.

However, it is noted that in the application of certain procedures

and staffing patterns this consistency is not necessarily maintained. Of

particular concern is the need to recognize the abilities of staff, their

technical competence, and the functions that are being performed by such

staff members, and that this be appropriately and adequately reflected in

their post classification and grade. A preliminary review would indicate

that there is a need to harmonize staff grades and classification with

other WHO staff performing similar functions, and that any downgrading of

posts within PAHO that produces inconsistency with the grading of

activities being performed by staff in other posts in WHO should not be

permitted. The Association is concerned over apparent tendencies to

downgrade PAH0 posts, possibly for economic reasons, and has brought the

need for consistency in the application of personnel policies within the
WHO framework and the need for harmonization to the attention of the

Administration.

5. Amendments to the Staff Rules

The Association has reviewed the proposed amendments to the Staff

Rules and concurs with their presentation to the Executive Committee as

illustrated, and is in agreement with the content.

One area of concern, however, is related to the fact that,

although generally favorable to staff, the initial adjustments envisaged

would appear to have a potentially negative effect on the pensions of

certain staff in the future. Whereas the impact of this effect will only

be noted subsequently, we should like at this time to reiterate our

concern at what might appear to be one more attempt to interfere in or

reduce the future pensionable remuneration of staff members.

It is our understanding that the duty stations to be designated by

the Administration have already been identified and that the information
is available for those who desire it.

6. Ombudsman

Another area relates to the availability of an Ombudsman for PAHO

staff. Whereas this matter was brought to the attention of the

Administration some 10 years ago and was actively discussed at that time,

no further action was taken. At that time, it should be noted that there
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was only an Ombudsman at WHO Geneva and a part-time Ombudsman at the

Regional Office for Europe. However, it is worth noting that at this

time, other Regional Offices of the World Health Organization do have an

Ombudsman, but that in the Region of the Americas the staff is still
without recourse to such services.

In view of the fact that internal personnel problems continue,

that the number of appeals submitted by staff has not diminished

appreciably, and that the nature of many staff concerns fall within the

realm of functions normally performed by an Ombudsman, this matter has

been raised with the Administration. Currently discussions are taking

place as to the possible approach to be utilized for these kinds of

functions to be performed for the staff in the Region of the Americas.

Discussions have been held by the Staff Association with members of

other agencies in the Washington area, and the usefulness of this type of

person has been shown, both in the other agencies and at the level of the

World Health Organization. A review of the nature of complaints has

shown the consistency between types of problems arising within the

international organizations and the role of the Ombudsman in attempting

to alleviate the problems resulting from such conditions of employment.

This matter is brought to the attention of the Executive Committee so

that the Governing Bodies may be fully aware of the need to harmonize the

consistency of actions in the Regional Office for the Americas with those

of other Regions of WHO in this respect.

7. Women's RiKhts

Certain progress has been made during the year with respect to the

situation of women within the Organization. Of particular note has been

the conscious decision of the Administration to appoint more women to

decision-making positions and the education of staff in relation to the
needs of women. The Subcommittee on Women of the Association has

collaborated in the overall program to improve the rights of women staff

members and in the monitoring of the situation. With the assistance of

the Office of Personnel, a data base has been created and periodic

updates have been provided. It has been noted, however, that even though

the situation of women in higher level PAH0 posts has improved, there

would still appear to be limited use of women as short-term consultants,

where only 25% of those contracted are women, and a shortage still exists

in technical positions in the field.

The Association is concerned at the need to continue this progress

and to persist in identifying mechanisms by which qualified women can be

incorporated into activities of the Organization, particularly in field

duty stations, as identified in previous pronouncements by the

Secretary-General of the United Nations.

8. Financial Situation and Administration

Whereas it is not the role of the Association to draw additional

attention to the current financial situation of the UN System, the

question of quota payments and the financial crisis of many developing
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countries, it is important to stress that all these matters have an

impact upon the technical assistance programs of PAHO and, particularly,

the staff who carry out such programs.

In moments of financial crisis and constraints, it is of

particular importance that the Executive Committee understand the need

for the timely and appropriate payment of quotas by Member Countries,

bear in mind the need for adequate projections and budgeting for future

staff salaries and benefits, and assume a realistic position with respect

to the allocation of resources and staffing patterns, if technical

assistance programs are to be provided to countries at the highest level,

with quality and with the best use of such resources. Failure to take or

implement such actions, or even the threat or hint of failure to make

appropriate contributions have impact upon the morale, initiatives and
enthusiasm of staff.

Similarly, it is of extreme importance that the Executive

Committee ensure that mechanisms are established to permit the

Administration of PAHO to take approaches that will enable the

Organization to implement measures to utilize funds more efficiently, and

to administer such funds more effectively and within the rules and

procedures established for the administration of funds provided to the

Organization. The administrative organs of the UN System, recognizing

the need to utilize more innovative approaches to the provision of

certain services, e.g. travel, would appear to be encouraging agencies

within the system to seek new and cost beneficial arrangements. It is

our hope that the PAHO Executive Committee can provide guidance and

encouragement in this regard.

Within this context the staff has been concerned at the

administration of funds in certain instances and with the remedies sought

to correct errors and attempt to prevent future occurrences. It is of

importance that such remedies should fall fully within the normal legal

procedures expected of any employer-employee relationship, and that

discriminatory approaches are not utilized to correct adverse

situations. Equal justice should be provided to all staff members.

Possibly, paramount within the whole context of seeking solutions

to the effective administration of funds is the need to recognize that

staff remuneration and benefits must not be ignored or sacrificed any

further and that a realistic recognition of the capability of the

Organization within a given budget must be reached.

The Staff Association has met frequently with the Administration

to discuss these matters and a regular pattern of consultation has been

established. Collaborative dialogue and actions have improved several

existing situations to the benefit of members of the Organization.

Nevertheless, certain situations remain which could benefit from the

interest and initiative of the members of the Executive Committee, not

only in their capacity for PAH0, but also as countries with

representation in other committees and forums of the UN System.
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In conclusion, we would once again like to express our apprecia-

tion to the Committee for the opportunity to express these views and also

to stress the urgency at this time to dedicate more attention to staff

matters, as a basis for the delivery of PAH0 programs, and to possibly

consider the establishment of a special activity to study the current

situation and future perspectives.


